
Tilney St Lawrence Parish Council
Serving the villages of Tilney St Lawrence, Tilney cum Islington and Tilney Fen End

Minutes of the Tilney St Lawrence Parish Council meeting held at on Monday 4th February 2013 in the Village Hall, Tilney St Lawrence at 7.30pm.
In attendance:   Cllr B. Ayres (in the Chair)



    Cllr D. Appleby, Cllr C. Ayres, Cllr D. Calton, Cllr P. Cullen, Cllr J. Day, 
Cllr G Place, Cllr A Sapey, Cllr R. Jaggers, Cllr D. Jones, Cllr C. Mills, Cllr R. Savage, Cllr E Jones, Cllr E Hearn (from 8.10pm).
Parish Clerk: Mrs C Smith
Ms J Scarrott , parish Liaison, NALC

Public: There were no members of the public present.

16 Apologies and reasons for absence.
16.1 There were no apologies for absence as all councillors were present.
17 Declarations of interest for items on the agenda.
17.1 There were no declarations of interest.
18 Minutes of the Previous Meeting
18.1 The minutes of the previous Council meeting held were agreed and signed as an accurate record of the meeting.
There were no public in attendance so the meeting was not adjourned for a public session.
19 Norfolk Association of Local Councils
19.1 Cllr Ayres welcomed Ms Jane Scarrott, Parish Liaison Officer to the meeting. Ms Scarrott introduced her herself to Cllrs and briefly explained the role of NALC. Cllrs were informed that NALC were able to give administrative advice and support to councils and any enquiries should, in the first instance, be directed through the clerk.
20 Police Matters
20.1 SNAP – Cllr Ayres reported that he had chaired the last SNAP meeting and no particular issues had come to light, although it had been reported that there had been some distraction burglaries in the area. 
20.2 Crime Statistics Cllr D Jones reported that only one crime had been reported, a domestic incident.
21 Reports
21.1 Chairman’s Correspondence
21.1.1 Cllr Ayres reported that the planning permission appeal for KG transport had been accepted and this would now go ahead. He had also received correspondence regarding the A17 Moat rd junction; this would be discussed later in the agenda.
21.2 Footway Lighting Report  - There were no outages to report.
21.3 Footpath & Tree Reports 
21.3.1 Diversion Order – Cllr Appleby reported that there had been an objection and this would now go to an enquiry.

21.3.2 Modification Order – Cllr Appleby reported that this had not gone through but was on the list for consideration.

21.3.3 Hedges – The Clerk would write to thank residents that had cut back their hedges as requested by the Parish Council.
21.4 Village Hall Report  - No report.
21.5 William Day Centre Report - No report.

21.6 Highway Matters
21.6.1 Potholes

21.6.1.1 Cllr Savage reported a poor road surface including potholes from Antioch Bridge to the Coach and Horses. It was also noted that Mill Road had many potholes.

21.6.1.2 Cllr Appleby reported a large dip in the road on Magdalene RD

21.6.1.3 St John’s Rd at the entrance to Westfields there was a dip in the road caused by Anglian Water.
21.6.1.4 Cllr Ayres reported that highways would resurface the footpath near the Buck Inn where there is a large pothole.

21.7 Patients Group – Cllr Sapey had a meeting with Lynne Self and raised a number of points. These included the altering of prescriptions, wait times for scan results, 
blood tests and appointments. Cllr Sapey concluded that it would be better if nurse practitioners contacted patients with results so that any medical issues could be discussed. It was reported that there were two full time and one part time doctor, and there was an advanced nurse practitioner and other nurse practitioners in post, who could also prescribe medicines. The Surgery would produce a poster, to be displayed locally, outlining the types of ailments the clinical practitioners could deal with.

21.8 Church Report – No report.
22 Finance
22.1  Precept – Cllr Jones reported that the figures from the Borough Council had been received detailing the calculations for the tax base, Band D council tax payments and the level of support grant received by Tilney St Lawrence. Cllrs considered the two options put forward and elected to accept option B where there will be no increase in the level of council tax payable by residents. Proposed – Cllr D Jones, Seconded Cllr R Jaggers all Cllrs were in favour.
22.2 Payments listed below were accepted for payment.
	Name
	Chq No
	Description
	Net
	VAT
	Total

	EON
	DD
	Street Light Dec
	138.55
	27.71
	166.26

	K&M
	 740
	Street Light Maint Jan
	107.36
	21.47
	128.83

	Clerk
	 741
	Salary
	370.07
	0
	370.07

	Clerk
	 741
	Expenses
	20.33
	0
	20.33

	Total
	 
	 
	636.31
	49.18
	685.49


23 Planning
23.1 Applications 
23.1.1 EN020003F Application by National Grid Transmission plc for the proposed King’s Lynn B Power Station Connection – Cllrs received the documents noting the procedural decisions following the Preliminary Meeting.
23.1.2 13/00075/F – New Access bridge to replace collapsed bridge at Bridge North of Bungalows Rosary Farm, Gravel Bank- It was agreed to support this application.
23.2 Decisions

23.2.1 12/01882/F Cllrs noted that permission has been granted for demolition of a conservatory and single storey building. Two storey extension of house and construction of a new single story extension at Teviot house 80 St Johns Road.
23.2.2 12/01941/F Cllrs Noted that permission has been granted - A new temporary access bridge at Gravel Bank.
23.3 Appeal Decision

23.3.1 APP/V2635?A/12/2181075 KGB Transport – Cllrs noted that the appeal had been allowed and planning permission granted.

24 Internal Auditor

24.1 The clerk reported that the options for the appointment of an internal auditor included appointing an accountant at a cost of £300 per year. This would include two reports a year. The second option, recommended by NALC, was for the clerk to join a group of Clerks auditing each other’s administration. Costs for an internal audit would be £55-60.  Cllrs agreed to the second option for the clerk to join the group of auditing clerks. 
25 Clerks Contract of Employment

25.1 The contract of employment tabled at the beginning of the meeting had initially been drawn up by the chairman and the clerk. The clerk would distribute copies to Cllrs by email. (Paper copy for Cllr Savage.)  Comments would be discussed at the next meeting with a view to agreeing the document. Cllr Hearn asked that the bank holiday entitlement be clarified.
26 Norse Contract for the upkeep of the play area
26.1 Cllrs agreed to take over the direct running of the contract which would go out to tender.

27 Reeders Bridge Handrail
27.1 Cllr Savage reported that he had spoken to Mr Kitchen again but had not received any more information about when the handrail would be put back. Cllrs agreed that this work may be put in hand and charged back to Mr Kitchen. Cllr Savage agreed to inform him of this proposal.
28 30mph Sign at Tilney cum Islington
28.1 Cllr B Ayres reported that a scheme had now been drawn up and the work was in the queue to be done.
29 PREL Development Sutton Bridge

29.1 The Clerk had attended a meeting at Sutton Bridge regarding wider community concerns about the development of the biomass gasifier. This was currently being considered by South Holland District Council and was on hold while further information was gathered. A non-technical document describing the scheme was on file with the clerk should anyone require more information.
30 General correspondence
30.1 Bin Information – Cllr Ayres reported that the new bins were in the process of being delivered. Cllr Calton had wanted to keep his old bin and this was thought to be possible, according to Cllr Long’s presentation. Cllr Calton would contact Cllr Long.
30.2 A17 - Following a letter received from Terrington St John Parish Council and other correspondence Cllrs considered the dangers of the junction at Moat Rd. It was resolved that other improvements including better signage and improving driver awareness should be considered before the implementation of a major road scheme.

30.3 Accident Rescue request for Funding – In line with current policy Cllrs declined making a donation.
30.4 Warmer West Norfolk – The Clerk would put up the notices for the Warmer West Norfolk scheme offering help for those on benefits to improve their heating.

31 Borough Council Issues
31.1 Cllr Ayres reported that a group purchasing scheme for electricity was being considered by Kings Lynn and West Norfolk.

32 Norfolk County Council issues.
32.1  There was no correspondence received.
33  Items for the next agenda.
33.1 Clerks Contract of Employment

34 Date of next meeting
34.1 The next meeting will take place on the 4th March 2013.
Meeting closed at 9.05 pm.                                             
                                                                                                           Chairman’s Signature__________________

